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PREMIER’S STATEMENT 
Consideration - Motion 

Resumed from an earlier stage of the sitting. 

DR S.C. THOMAS (Capel) [3.30 pm]:  I believe I have two minutes left.  The Attorney General made a very 
nice speech and did very well, but he did not tell us, in his opinion as the first law officer of the state, what 
punishment Hon Shelley Archer -  

Mr J.A. McGinty:  She should be punished; I agree. 

Dr S.C. THOMAS:  The Attorney is not saying what the punishment should be. 

Mr J.A. McGinty:  A variety of options are available.  Conduct like that should not be left unpunished. 

Dr S.C. THOMAS:  Expulsion from the Labor Party, perhaps? 

Mr J.A. McGinty:  There is a range of options. 

Dr S.C. THOMAS:  The Attorney is not going to be pinned down here. 

It has been an interesting debate.  So far we have had reference to the Muppets, the member for Greenough 
referred to Sesame Street, and Waldorf and Statler have been mentioned.  In Sesame Street parlance, I guess we 
will find out whether the Premier is the “Big Bird” of the Labor Party or merely “Oscar the Grouch”.  Obviously, 
he needs to stand up for what is right and the question is whether he will do so.  Is the Premier the Big Bird of 
the Labor Party or is it Kevin Reynolds?  I suspect that will be determined in the course of the next week or so. 

Mr J.A. McGinty:  I don’t think there is any doubt about that. 

Dr S.C. THOMAS:  We do not think there is any doubt about it either, Attorney General.  However, we might 
differ on which way we think that doubt is going. 

In my final minute I will make a last point about the global system of carbon trading.  It is very important.  There 
will come a time when the next generation and leaders of the world will come together and say that it is no 
longer acceptable to put national boundaries in the way of saving the climate and the planet.  A truly global 
system is the only thing that will have a major impact on climate change over time.  The next generation is 
coming and things will have to change. 

MR M.J. COWPER (Murray) [3.32 pm]:  I wish to make a contribution on behalf of the people of Murray to 
the debate on the Premier’s Statement.  When we come to this place, we do not do so lightly.  Members come 
here with a specific goal and great intent.  I take the opportunity to welcome the new member for Peel, 
Mr Papalia, who is from Burekup.  While I have never met the member before, I know the family to some extent, 
and lived nearby in Brunswick.  They come from a very community-minded area, which reflects the whole 
Italian community in that part of the world.  In my time down that way we had a very close association with the 
Italian community.  They have a strong sense of right and wrong and of looking out for one another.   

It pains me to listen to the events of the past week and the subsequent spin the Premier has put on the past 
12 months of his stewardship.  It is a bit like going to a fast food chain and looking at the items for sale on the 
board.  We see rather sumptuous looking hamburgers, or whatever it may be, that are on the board or in 
newspaper or television advertisements.  After having decided on a purchase, a look at it in the car park reveals it 
to be a flat old bun with limp lettuce and meat that looks as though it has been picked up off the side of a road 
somewhere.  It does not resemble what is shown in the pictures in any way.  That is what we have in the form of 
this government.  I welcomed the member for Peel to this place on the first day that he arrived.  I assure him that 
this is not how the Parliament operates most of the time.  The thirty-seventh Parliament should hang its head in 
shame.  It is a reflection on not only the government and the Labor Party, but all members. 

Most members are aware that during the recess there was a devastating fire in my electorate.  It was during the 
Peel by-election that I first learnt of it.  A week earlier a small fire had begun in the hills near South Dandalup 
that travelled in a north-easterly direction for about a kilometre and was contained at Banksiadale Dam.  That 
area is not very heavily populated and the fire was contained by the Department of Environment and 
Conservation.  I will refer to the people who work for that department throughout my speech, so I will call them 
what they are: foresters.  The old foresters took command of the forest management.  That is a very dignified 
profession and should be recognised as a very important job. 
At about 3.00 pm on the Saturday afternoon of the Peel by-election I was at Secret Harbour with Minister 
Kobelke and others.  When I looked back towards the Darling Scarp, I saw smoke billowing from my electorate 
and from the general direction of Dwellingup.  I rang a forester friend at Dwellingup and asked him where the 
fire was.  He told me that it was on Williams Pinjarra Road between Pinjarra and Dwellingup.  I was concerned 
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by his response because he said that he was very worried and that it did not look good.  Foresters are not easily 
frightened.  I have seen them go underneath the treetops as flames spread over the top of them.  On a previous 
occasion when I fought a fire, I was waiting with trepidation for the fire front to approach when I saw some 
foresters attack the fire by going underneath it in an endeavour to save their town.  That was spectacular.  The 
fire on the Saturday afternoon of the Peel by-election started on a portion of land not far from where the previous 
week’s fire had begun.  I believe that the fire from the previous week caused the fire on that Saturday.  The fire 
travelled in an easterly direction up the valley of Dwellingup.  I am looking at some photographs I took of that 
area.  The fire was so intense that hardly any greenery was left.  It has been said that fires do not travel at more 
than three or four kilometres an hour in a jarrah forest.  Those records would have been totally broken on that 
day because of the speed with which it moved, particularly uphill.  It destroyed the Boocock and Winbridge 
houses and a host of other people’s homes.  It travelled in the vicinity of 16 or 17 kilometres an hour. 
I will quickly touch upon the bravery of Mr Boocock.  A forester from Dwellingup was one of the first on the 
scene of the fire and he was quickly retreating to mobilise the troops to attack the fire.  He saw Mr Boocock, 
who told the forester that he needed to get to his home.  The forester told him he could not go there because it 
was surrounded by the flames.  The driveway zigzags up a hill, and at the top of the hill is a beautiful home that 
looks out over the vista of plains below.  The forester said that Mr Boocock could not go up there and he said 
that he had to go up there because his son was there.  No-one else in the world could have driven up that road.  
He knew every bend and every little nook and cranny in that road.  Miraculously, he saved his son, whose only 
injury was burns to his feet from when he ran to the car so that they could retreat hastily back down the road 
before the house was destroyed by the fire.  I have photos with me if members are interested.  His beautiful home 
was completely destroyed, as was a Holden vehicle.  The intensity of the fire was such that it had to be seen to be 
believed.  They managed to retreat hastily back to Dwellingup.  The Murray State Emergency Service unit was 
mobilised and I got reports from it about what was happening at the fire front as it approached.  My initial 
response was to report to my unit.  I was involved in some communication work and I did what I could on the 
night.  During the night the telephone system in Dwellingup failed.  The fibre-optic cable that runs along Pinjarra 
Williams Road was burnt and communication was lost.  The only communication we had was with those people 
who were within a short distance of the mobile phone tower, which has about an 11-hour battery backup.  A 
number of issues arose out of the wash-up of the fire.  Many people who lived to the north, north-east and east of 
Dwellingup did not know that the fire was coming until they saw the smoke.  One of the reasons for that is that 
the telecommunications system, particularly for mobile phones, in that part of the world is very ordinary.  When 
Rally Australia holds its event in the area, it puts in a repeater transmitter and for that short time the residents of 
Dwellingup have good telephone reception.  However, as soon as the roadshow leaves town, the reception 
returns to its pretty limited capacity to within about a kilometre of the town centre.  That is a critical issue that I 
will follow up federally, given that Telstra is a national utility. 

One issue that came to light was that the power to Dwellingup was cut again.  I have written several letters to the 
Minister for Energy about the quality and capacity of the power system in Dwellingup.  The minister has 
thankfully agreed to a considerable amount of expenditure to upgrade the line that runs along Pinjarra Williams 
Road to Dwellingup.  The refurbishment of that powerline was supposed to be completed before Christmas.  I 
suppose I could be a little cynical and say that it has failed to complete it within the time frame, but, in 
retrospect, it is probably just as well because it would have been wiped out by the fire.  Much has been said 
about Western Power and I listened to the comments of the member for Moore about what happened in Toodyay.  
However, I put on the record that the response by Western Power to return power to Dwellingup and Coolup was 
first class.  It worked tirelessly, 24 hours a day.  It employed subcontractors in the area as well.  I have to call it 
as I see it, and it did a very good job.  I also thank Brian Zanich, the south west area manager, for his efforts 
during the event.  Surprisingly, an overwhelming number of people rallied as a result of the fire.  The first fire 
that raced down the hill took out most of the pasture at Alcoa.  A few buildings and a lot of fences were lost and 
about 100 state energy commission poles were taken out.  The fire was stopped at Pinjarra Williams Road on the 
doorstep to Pinjarra.  Of course, the following week, the fire took off again and went back up the hill towards 
Dwellingup and was stopped on the doorstep to Dwellingup. 

I had some discussions with the old foresters.  As members will probably know, the best way to get information 
is not necessarily by listening to the chiefs of organisations, but by getting down to the grassroots level and 
talking to the people on the ground about what is going on.  I was fortunate enough to walk into the Dwellingup 
community hotel and have a beer with the firefighters.  One of the foresters told me that he had been in the job 
since 1961, and he recalled the 1961 Dwellingup fire.  He said that it was nowhere near as bad as the fire in 1961 
but it was the worst since then.  He said that we had to get serious about controlled burning and “Stuff the 
attitude of the people in Perth about the smoke that, from time to time, blows across the metropolitan area.”  He 
said that we were talking about the lives of people in the area.  He also said that unless there was a decent 
prescribed burn program in Western Australia, lives would be lost in the future.  He said words to the effect that 
prescribed burning is controlled by the dollar.  He gave an example of how that may well be, given that CALM 
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seeks to burn one hectare of land for $9,burning 1 000 hectares at a time would cost $9 000.  That is how they 
look at it. 

I should mention that the water bombers do a fantastic job.  Some of the manoeuvres that were done by the 
planes on the particular days makes me think that the pilots must have ice running through their veins.  I believe 
it cost $1 000 for one water tank drop, which represents about 2 500 litres.  The cost of running a water bomber 
is about $4 000 an hour.  I would hate to think what is the final cost of running the army of planes that were 
used.  It would be very substantial.   

Everybody was very grateful that the aircraft were available.  A fellow Rotarian friend of mine, Brett Mercer, 
had very little time to get out of his house as the plane came bolting up the valley along Pinjarra Williams Road.  
He said to me that it came so quickly that he barely had time to get out of his house.  The police told him to get 
out and he grabbed his things and shot through.  As he was going out the door the fire was upon his house.  He 
cut the fences at the top of his property to allow his 10 cows to get out.  He was worried about whether they 
would survive the fire that was coming towards them.  He had to return to finish cutting the fences and he saw, at 
the prescribed time, a water bomber bombing his house.  His house was saved.  The other house on the property 
was destroyed, all his sheds were destroyed and all his pastures were destroyed.  Within about an hour and a half 
he returned to the property and found that everything was smouldering or burning.  He had never felt so 
devastated in his life.  He was worried about his cows.  Then a miraculous thing happened.  The 10 cows 
emerged from a tea tree swamp at the bottom of the paddock.  They popped their heads out wondering what on 
earth was going on.  Out of the situation came some realities that hit home.   

The following night the fire took off again and went back down the hill with a howling easterly wind behind it.  
The sparks were flying four to five kilometres ahead of the fire front.  I was there with a team of farmers.  There 
were about 460 firefighters from across the state.  Some were from as far north as Waggrakine, near Geraldton.  
Others were from Leeman and as far south as Albany.  Some were from Kalgan and the east Denmark unit from 
my old stomping ground of Denmark.  The Bornholm unit was there, as were units from places that I had never 
heard of before.  There was a unit from Darradup, as well as from Sussex and Hithergreen.  Sussex is near 
Collie.  I thank the member for Collie-Wellington.  He can relay, on behalf of the people from my area, what a 
great job that unit did.  I thank the member for Vasse for the Hithergreen crew.  I thank the member for Warren-
Blackwood for the crews from down his way.  I also thank the member for Capel for the Capel crews.  I thank 
the member for Bunbury for his crews and I thank the crews from Dardanup and Harvey as well as from Stirling 
in the city.  I also thank the Kwinana crew, which is in the electorate of the member for Cockburn, Minister 
Logan.  I did not hear one grizzle in the time that I was down there.  I will tell members about the heroics. 

[Member’s time extended.] 

Mr M.J. COWPER:  The fire was coming upon these people rapidly.  These people were running down the fire 
in a pincer movement.  They had one firefighting truck coming down one side of the fire and another one coming 
down the other side, in a V fashion, as the fire was advancing.  We had to stop it at Morgan Road.  Two fire 
trucks came up, and the rear of those trucks was backed up.  As they hit a big pile of grass on the side of the 
road, the flames were flying 20 and 30 feet in the air, and these guys were right in amongst the fire, driving over 
the top of it and hitting it as it was moving.  Sparks were flying.  The honky nuts off the gum trees were like 
missiles.  I have photographs of all this.  I was trying to take a photo when the wind was blowing at something 
like 40, 50 or 60 knots.  I could barely hold myself upright with the wind buffeting me as it came across.  It was 
frightening. 

We managed to stop the fire at Morgan Road.  A group of us - I was with the farmers - went to the place of 
another farmer by the name of Jack McKay.  I remember seeing him on the road and saying, “Jack, do you need 
a hand?”  He said, “I sure do.”  Therefore, we got on the radio.  A heap of farmers were there with their utes, 
trying to stop the fire in the only paddock that he had left out of 3 000 acres.  We saved about 150 acres of land 
out of 3 000.  He had 700 head of some of the best cattle I have ever seen - Charolais Murray Grey crossbreed: 
breeding stock that are probably unsurpassed in the district.  He did not have one blade of grass left.  Something 
like 25 kilometres of his fences were down.  It has been estimated that something like a thousand kilometres of 
fencing, at $6 a kilometre, were destroyed - that is, about $6 million worth of fencing - as well as 15 homes and 
an untold number of sheds.  However, the stock losses were not as high as we thought.  Maybe only 20 or 30 
were lost, and most of them died from smoke inhalation and stress.  I saw a cow that had been calving, which 
had perished in the fire after it had obviously tried to give birth. 

The pleasing part about the fire was the way in which humans got together and dealt with the whole situation.  
People rallied and supported others while the fire was burning.  Since then - it still continues today - people have 
been donating hay.  This year, as the member for Moore will be able to tell us, hay is a prime commodity.  
People do not have a lot of it at the moment because of the dry seasons we have had.  However, a load of hay is 
coming in from Walpole this weekend.  I would like to thank Ian Pumphrey from Dingo Flat Road in Walpole 
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for organising some hay for the farmers from a company called Pentarch, a feed exporter from Narrogin.  A 
B-double road train stocked with oaten hay came down to feed the cattle. 

After the fire there was not a blade of grass to be seen.  When I was in the fire at Jack MacKay’s, I looked 
around and saw 40-foot gum trees on fire.  It looked like an apocalyptic scene.  From one side, as I looked at the 
panorama, everything was on fire.  At the time, I described it as apocalyptic, and I will never forget it. 

Later on we managed to get together and have a bit of a debrief at the town hall in Dwellingup.  We had one in 
Coolup also.  I would like to thank Dean Turner from Carlton and United Breweries for supplying some 
refreshing ale for all the troops.  It was very much appreciated.  Those farmers who lost fences and stock have 
received ongoing support from people from surrounding districts.  The people I know in Brunswick have been 
fantastic, and the people in Harvey, Waroona and also Serpentine-Jarrahdale have come to the fore.  Country 
folk are a special breed, and one does not have to go further than a fire to see it. 

The sad part about all of it was that there I was as a member of Parliament, out there with the firefighters, and 
that was about the best I could do for them at the time.  I felt helpless sitting back in the State Emergency 
Service unit trying to cook sausages and receive radio communications, so I decided to go forward.  I ended up 
driving a water tanker for three days, replenishing all the fire trucks.  Not once did I hear a complaint, minister.  
It was very good.  One of the things people kept asking me when they found that I was a member of Parliament 
was, “What on earth are you blokes doing up there?”  This is the point I want to get across in my last nine 
minutes.  I have described a life or death situation.  It was an issue that was relevant and had importance and 
people rallied.  When we compare what these people confront and what goes on in this place, the events of the 
last week in particular do not stand us in very high stock.  We should compare ourselves with the people of 
Western Australia who have to confront these situations, whether it be a fire, flood or cyclone or someone who is 
battling to find a home.   

From time to time, I sit back and listen to all the banter that goes across the chamber.  The level of representation 
in this place could be a lot better.  When I heard the minister’s spin on his statement the other day, I thought I 
was back in the hamburger shop - what we saw on the board and what we got are two different things.  How on 
earth can the Premier stand in this place and paint a picture of such prosperity when we know that that is not 
correct?  We are getting a saggy lettuce of a government supported by a stale old bun of a public sector.  The 
taste that has been left in the mouths of the people of Western Australia is ordinary.  Even if there was an 
election tomorrow, why would anyone want to turn up to a polling booth and elect anyone from this place?  The 
argument that has been bandied about of getting rid of the state government is only reinforced by our actions. 

Mr R.F. Johnson:  I think there was a phone poll on it. 

Mr M.J. COWPER:  I am not just talking about the government; I am talking about the entire Parliament.  I 
think we all need to do some soul searching.  At the end of the day we need to remember that it is the people 
who elected us, not the parties or the factions we represent.  Those people who have those life struggles require 
our support.  At the end of the day, we are here to support them.  What can I do in my own electorate to help 
them?  At the time I thought the best thing I could do was drive a water truck.  When the minister flew down to a 
meeting in Pinjarra with the chief executive officer of the Fire and Emergency Services Authority, he flew down 
in a helicopter.  As he was flying around in his helicopter, people wondered how much that was costing the 
taxpayer of this state.  The money that was used to pay for that helicopter could have been used to pay for a new 
fire truck or some equipment for our firefighters.  The way in which the ESL is being used has to be revisited.  
About $150 million is raised through the ESL each year.  A total of $94 million pays for firefighting services in 
the metropolitan area alone.  It mainly goes towards paying wages.  What about those 30 000 volunteers who put 
their lives at risk every day?  They get paid nothing.  We need to revisit how we spend the ESL.   

Parents have come to me over the break and spoken about the way in which the government has dealt with 
school buses.  More than 170 students have been told that in five years they will no longer have access to the 
school bus.  They now have to pay 50c per ride.  This has happened because a bureaucrat sitting in a building 
somewhere has decided that because there is a Public Transport Authority area boundary change that is very 
obscure and does not cover a particular area, students will be required to make their own way to school.  It flies 
in the face of other reports coming out of the government saying that we need to utilise more public transport to 
cut down greenhouse gas emissions and all the rest of it.  We have one arm of the government not listening to the 
other arm of the government.  Clearly, it is making decisions that are contrary to its own policies.  Is this the 
good governance we are trying to give our people? 

When the minister came down to Coolup, I pointed out the big overhead tank that uses water pumped from a 
bore.  When there is a fire, the first thing that goes down is electricity.  I asked the minister whether we could get 
water for the fire station from the Harvey to Perth water pipeline, which passes about a kilometre from the town.  
Every time there is a fire, the fire crews must drive that kilometre, get the water, come back to the fire station 
and then head off.  There should be a fire hydrant in the town.  I have written to the minister about it on a 
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number of occasions, pointing out that the water is needed for the Coolup fire station.  Coolup is the only town 
between Harvey and Perth that is not hooked up to that pipeline.  Hamel, Yarloop, Waroona, Pinjarra, North 
Dandalup and Keysbrook are all hooked up to the water system, but not Coolup.  This must be done.  If the 
power goes down, we have no capacity to pump water.  Water supply was a critical issue during the fire.  We 
were pumping out of dams, and we now have to go back and cart water for those people who have no water.  
There is a chicken farm on Burnside Road that we have to supply water to, and there are others.   

They key point of my speech today is that the Premier painted a rosy picture of how wonderful things are, but 
they are not wonderful.  The governance that this Premier is providing is not good.  All members of this 
Parliament should hang their heads in shame for the manner in which this Parliament has conducted itself so far.  
The Premier will have some very important decisions to make in the near future.  I do not believe he can 
continue to govern, because of what the people of Western Australia think.  It is not what members of this house 
decide, but what the people of Western Australia think.  I do not believe the Premier has the support of the 
people of Western Australia.  He will have to go back to the people very soon, otherwise he will not be able to 
govern for the next two years.  The cloud that hangs over this Parliament will continue to darken.  I do not 
believe this matter is all over yet.  There are more people who need to be brought to account.  There is still a 
rotten bunch amongst this group.  I will finish on that note.  

MRS J. HUGHES (Kingsley) [4.03 pm]:  It is not very often that backbenchers get the opportunity to speak, so 
the debate on the Premier’s Statement always provides a great opportunity to say a few words.  I will raise a 
couple of issues this afternoon.  Some of them relate to my electorate, some to government and government 
policy, and some to me personally.   

The first issue I raise is transportation in the northern corridor.  A very well-known problem in my electorate of 
Kingsley is accessing train stations and the amount of parking at stations.  For over a year we have been 
lobbying the Department for Planning and Infrastructure as well as the minister to obtain better services to assist 
the northern corridor patrons to get to stations quickly, effectively and without the great fuss of having to find a 
parking space.  The way the patronage is growing on the northern line - it is doubling all the time - creates a very 
great need for public transport to step up to the mark.  The problem is that the transportation network currently 
runs primarily north-south.  There is a great need for east-west bus routes to service the people in my electorate.  
East Wanneroo has grown to a large extent.  In fact, the whole of the eastern corridor is growing at speeds that 
are beyond belief.  The car parks at Warwick, Greenwood and Whitfords stations are being clogged by the cars 
of people who want to get a quick ride into the city by train.  It is incredibly difficult to find a parking space at 
these stations after about 7.30 am, so people are parking in the side streets in my electorate, and in some cases 
blocking people’s driveways.  It is unacceptable that the residents of my electorate have to put up with this on a 
daily basis.  The City of Joondalup is also very upset about this situation.  Action needs to be taken to deal with 
this matter as quickly as possible.  We are planning to hold a public forum.  I will certainly be part of that, and I 
am sure my northern corridor colleagues will also be part of that, because we want to make sure that our message 
is heard loud and clear. 

Mr R.F. Johnson:  Will that be just the Labor ones or will it include a Liberal or two?   

Mrs J. HUGHES:  It will depend upon the forum.  It will not be a political forum.  It will be a true public 
forum. 

Mr R.F. Johnson:  The people in my electorate are suffering the same as the people in your electorate. 

Mrs J. HUGHES:  Are they?  I have not heard that from the member. 

Mr R.F. Johnson:  I have said it many times, and I have approached the minister many times.  The car parking 
at Whitfords station is totally inadequate, and it has become worse over the years.  When we were in 
government, I approached the minister of the day on that matter.   

Mrs J. HUGHES:  Excellent.  That is one of the main issues affecting my electorate at this time. 

Another matter that is extremely important to me and my electorate is Yellagonga Regional Park, which is on the 
eastern boundary of my electorate.  It is an amazing piece of public open space.  Part of that park contains what 
is known as the chain of diamonds.  That is a beautiful chain of lakes that is always under threat of pollution 
from industrial areas.  Several measures, such as Yellowfish drain, have been put in place to try to prevent 
pollution in that water body.  However, Yellagonga Regional Park is not just about the lakes.  It is about birdlife.  
It is also about Aboriginal and Italian heritage.  It is a magnificent place for families to visit, and it deserves 
some government focus.  It is only about 12 kilometres from the city, yet it is greatly underutilised.  If a large 
amount of money were invested in that park, it could be turned into a place that people would want to visit to 
partake of the beautiful scenery that it offers.  I am very pleased to have been involved in resolving some of the 
issues that have arisen in that area.  There is a small residential area on the eastern site of the lake in Kingsley.  
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People who live in that residential area and want to access the lake currently need to cross Wanneroo Road and 
do a U-turn into oncoming traffic.  A set of four-way traffic lights has now been approved for that area, and the 
City of Joondalup has been pleased to assist in building a local road that will intersect with that set of lights.  I 
am very pleased that we have been able to arrive at an outcome that will provide safe access to the lake for 
cyclists, walkers or people who want to have a picnic in the park.  This will assist not only my electorate of 
Kingsley, but also the electorate of Wanneroo; it is therefore a wonderful outcome.  Two aged-care facilities of a 
very good size are also being built on the lakes.  It will be interesting to see how those facilities impact on 
residents in the area.  The Meath Care facility on the wetlands is a very large building and I will be interested to 
see the impact that facility has on residents.  The Aegis Care Group Pty Ltd building is in the Kingsway area 
where a new local road will be built to ensure the safety of all people working and visiting there and of the 
residents of the facility.  That is therefore very good news for us.  Of course, we will be making sure that the 
Department of Environment and Conservation comes into play to ensure that a nice visitors’ entry area is put in 
place, as mentioned in the Yellagonga management plan.  We will therefore be working very hard to make sure 
that a quality facility is established there. 

Still on the Yellagonga Regional Park, the environmental centre is of extreme importance to the northern 
corridor.  It is one in which I am personally very interested.  The former Minister for the Environment, Judy 
Edwards, gave $35 000 to the Cities of Joondalup and Wanneroo for them to take a regional approach to the 
issue and to create an environment centre to promote the need to respect the environment.  That was an 
extremely successful process.  The environmental study is now complete and the outcomes are before the City of 
Joondalup for consideration.  The study group unanimously put forward a proposal for the development of lot 1 
at Lake Joondalup.  Although the development will not be located in my electorate, it will serve my electorate to 
a high degree.  I am very pleased that I had a hand in passing that development proposal.  Now, of course, we are 
looking for some more money to make sure that the planning process swings into place and does not stop at this 
point and fade away into the sunset just because we have all done our little bit of work.  It is now very important 
for the planning process to become an actual physical building in whatever form the community group considers 
appropriate.  Of course, the planners and all those community people will have to put their expertise into the 
process to ensure that the correct and best facility can be built. 

Some years ago the National Trust of Australia allotted some money to a proposal at the Luisini site at Lake 
Goollelal.  As far as I am aware, that proposal is still before the Joondalup council.  It has not been decided 
whether the proposal will be accepted by the City of Joondalup.  Until we know that decision we will not know 
what will happen to the funds associated with it for the environmental component of that facility.  I urge the 
Minister for the Environment to meet not only with me, but also with other members of the corridor to find a 
way to use the funds that were allocated for the environment centre.  We need to talk about how we can in some 
way use that money to make the environment centre a reality for the northern corridor.  With the growth of the 
northern corridor, it is absolutely imperative to get the environment message out to the community.   

I attended the Northern Exposure Business Forum conference at the Joondalup Arena about a week and a half 
ago.  The developers at that conference said that they are unable to get any more machinery onto their sites; 
therefore, because of the lot demand, they are unable to produce any more lots at the speed required.  Lots are 
being churned out as quickly as the developers can do so.  Many claims about the shortage of housing lots have 
been made in this house.  I am sure that developers not only in the northern corridor but also throughout the 
metropolitan area are trying to release housing lots as soon as they can.  They are getting a good price for their 
developments.  It is wonderful to see how quickly they are making lots available.   

In the northern corridor, the northern rail is a great incentive, not only for the developer but also for individuals 
who are looking for a new place to call home, for these lots to come on stream as quickly as possible.  Much of 
what is occurring in the Kingsley electorate relates to what is happening in the northern corridor.  The electorate 
is already built out and with the population in neighbouring electorates increasing, the public facilities are being 
used to their full capacity.  The Joondalup Health Campus is one of those facilities.  With more people coming 
into the northern corridor, these facilities are being used even more.  Increasingly, these facilities are becoming 
less accessible to those people in my electorate who have been used to accessing them.   

The number of doctors in the electorate of Kingsley is very low.  Provider numbers must be carefully considered.  
The distribution of provider numbers is a commonwealth issue and I will take up this issue with the 
commonwealth government to ensure that electorates like mine are not devoid of doctors.  The lack of doctors 
means that people are presenting with acute symptoms at the Joondalup Health Campus and the strain on the 
emergency centre is profound.  I will ask the Minister for Health to make sure that the capacity of the Joondalup 
Health Campus is kept in line with the growth of the northern corridor.   

At the conference at Arena Joondalup I spoke to a developer who intends to have a development in the Alkimos-
Eglinton area.  The developer is not ready to start work in the area, but he spoke about a carbon neutral 
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community, which is extremely innovative.  I look forward to watching how that develops.  It is wonderful for 
developers to acknowledge that global warming is an issue and that as developers they can be instrumental in 
helping new home owners with carbon emissions. 

That leads me to the issue of energy, which is one of my pet subjects.  It is extremely important that we promote 
renewable energy as much as we possibly can.  A lot of debate in this house is about nuclear energy, which is the 
most subsidised form of energy on this planet.  We need to focus on how renewable energy can be produced and 
how we can build those industries that produce renewable energy.  I refer to not only the producers, but also the 
people who make the components.  Western Australia is extremely well placed to be a target for renewables.  It 
has no lack of sun or breeze.  Even in the middle of summer the Fremantle doctor comes in during the day and 
we have a breeze.  At night, quite a bit of breeze is generated.   

Whether we allow householders to become self-sufficient is another avenue that I hope will be explored.  From 
Fremantle to Butler there is a sea of roofs.  An investigation into how energy can be harnessed from rooftops 
facing the sun should be undertaken.  As most of our housing is located near the coast, there is a huge capacity 
for each house to generate its own wind energy.  If the roof of every household had the ability to harness energy, 
I am sure people would be surprised about how much energy could be generated.  One of the issues with 
becoming self-sustainable is that presently we must connect to the grid.  The idea is that we generate power, 
throw it back into the grid, use coal-fired energy and then get a rebate on whatever it is we are putting back in.   

[Member’s time extended.]   

Mrs J. HUGHES:  A large component of changing the wiring involves putting it back into the grid and 
metering and so forth.  An investigation should be conducted into the way in which people can generate power 
for use in their households while still having access to coal-fired energy if a situation arises in which they need 
to use it.  There is a sense of principle in all this: if I do not believe in coal-fired energy, I should have the 
opportunity to produce energy through wind or solar power, or by whatever means is considered a legitimate 
form of renewable energy.   

I now turn to the excellent schools in my electorate.  Some schools in my electorate have new principals this 
year, and I very much look forward to dealing with them.  The local area education planning program is 
extremely important.  One of the older schools in my electorate is experiencing huge stress because of declining 
student numbers.  Something must be done to alleviate the problems being faced by that school.  It no longer has 
the capacity to run a canteen.  The children at that school are disadvantaged on a daily basis.  I look forward to 
speaking with the Minister for Education and Training about the local area education planning - LAEP - program 
to ensure that children in my electorate are being catered for in the way that one would expect.   

Ms M.M. Quirk:  Good luck!  

Mrs J. HUGHES:  Thank you, I will try!  

I would like to mention some of the things that happened in my office last year.  Some absolutely wonderful 
people visited my office last year.  I thank the Minister for Housing and Works, Michelle Roberts, for assisting 
the Lalji family, who were in dire straits and facing the prospect of losing their home.  The Keystart program 
allowed the family to keep their home.  The burden of knowing whether his family would continue to have a roof 
over its head was lifted from the husband, who is extremely ill.  Other individuals have come to me with a range 
of disability, stamp duty, education and TAFE issues.  I was also visited by many grandparents who are raising 
their grandchildren.  I am really pleased that my staff were able to liaise with the ministries to ensure that those 
people were dealt with fairly and to ensure that there were as many positive outcomes as possible.   

I want to address the comments that were made about me in Parliament on Tuesday.  I will take this opportunity 
to put a few things straight while debating the Premier’s Statement.  As a backbencher I do not often get the 
opportunity to do that.  I have with me a corrected version of Tuesday’s Hansard.  I want to address some of the 
comments that were made about me by the member for Vasse when he referred to my “links with the City of 
Wanneroo”.  The member for Vasse must check his facts before making such statements in the house.  The least 
one can do before slandering another individual is to give that person a call to check whether what one is going 
to say about the person is correct.  The Corruption and Crime Commission is also guilty of not doing that.  It did 
not bother to call me about the fact that my name may appear in the transcripts of some of its hearings.  Further, 
it did not mention the fact that the suppression of my name was in no way as important as the suppression of 
certain ministers’ names.  As the member for Kingsley, I have written to the Corruption and Crime Commission 
to complain about this matter.  The West Australian decided it would add to the transcript and purported that I 
had been involved in a critical vote of the council.  The West Australian also did not take the time or display 
professionalism to give me a call to find out whether this was correct.  Then the local community paper decided 
The West Australian always prints the truth and it would print it as well.  I am very disappointed in this process.  
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I know that some people really get off on slandering people, but I would have thought this house was above this 
type of thing, especially if the statement is unfounded and untrue. 

I have a copy of the transcript of Commissioner Hammond’s comments today and I would like to read it.  This is 
from the Corruption and Crime Commission on Thursday, 1 March at 10.03 am.  It states - 

Occasionally in these hearings references have arisen, mainly from telephone intercepts, which identify 
people by first names or by some oblique reference.  It would be inappropriate and unfair for anyone to 
rely solely on the statements made by Mr Burke and his associates that have arisen in an unguarded 
conversation to conclude whether misconduct has occurred or not as they may be false or self-serving.  
With regard to such references, arising as they do in personal conversations between persons of interest 
to the Commission, they are only of interest insofar as they touch on the matters under investigation and 
that alone is not sufficient to warrant the Commission to form an opinion that an individual has engaged 
in misconduct.  Other corroborative material independent of the particular conversation in question 
would be required and if it existed, it was presented.  That concludes these remarks and we will now 
adjourn. 

I point out that I have not been called before the CCC.  I have not taken a call from Mr Burke.  I have not 
behaved in any way corruptly or been guilty of any misconduct.  I would also like to place on the record that I 
would never ever interfere with my husband’s work on the Wanneroo council.  He has also been slandered 
unfairly through this process.  I also have a copy of the report that was referred to in the CCC, and I will go 
through it while I have a few minutes.  This report, of 16 May 2006, relates to “PD01-05/06 Proposed 
Amendment No 16 to Agreed Structure Plan No 8 - East Wanneroo Cell 6”.  I have read this report, which 
contains the background, detail and consultation and the comments raised in submissions by people to the 
council.  These are all mentioned in the report and there are recommendations by the administration.  The 
administrative arm of the City of Wanneroo recommended that a number of issues be dismissed.  The council 
resolved that - 

Amendment No. 16 . . . as submitted by Chappell & Lambert on behalf of Edward Smith and as 
outlined on Attachment 3 to this report, is SATISFACTORY; 

This was the so-called critical vote of council that implicated me and my husband.  This report was fully 
recommended by the administration and was voted for unanimously by the entire council sitting on that evening.  
I just wanted to clear up that piece of information, which was also printed in The West Australian in reference to 
a critical vote. 

I am extremely unhappy about the reports in the press and about what has happened in this house.  I am sure that 
I am not the only member to have been caught up in these inquiries and who has been placed in an alarming 
position.  Our trust and integrity are on the line on a daily basis.  Once these matters have been aired in the 
community, it is very difficult to stop them.  That is why I am taking this time to make a point.  It damages my 
personal integrity and it affects my family, my husband, my constituents and my future.  It affects also my 
colleagues in this house who might see me in an inaccurate light, which pains me a great deal.  Some members 
might believe that I had indulged in misconduct.  I want to clear it up right here and now: I have not engaged in 
any misconduct.  If anyone would like to refute that, they can go ahead, by all means.  The member for Vasse 
impugned not only my integrity, but also my six years of service at the City of Wanneroo when I served my 
constituents in a voluntary manner. 

Ms M.M. Quirk:  And in an exemplary fashion. 

Mrs J. HUGHES:  I worked extremely hard.  In one fell swoop he tried to remove my six years of work and 
take away my standing in the community.  I find that appalling.  It is the act of a low-life.  I am extremely 
disappointed that the member for Vasse would behave in such a way.  Members must ensure that their statements 
are accurate. 
Mr C.J. Barnett:  Do you think the Labor Party ever does? 

Mrs J. HUGHES:  I am not taking interjections.  I am quite appalled by much of what has happened in this 
house.  I am only a new member who has been here for just two years.  It does not bode well for the Parliament 
to continue in this fashion.  I will conclude on those remarks, even though I have a couple of minutes left to 
speak. 
I am looking forward to the coming year and to working hard in the Kingsley electorate.  The performance of my 
staff is exemplary and I thank them for their work.  Heather is my new research officer, and I welcome her to my 
office.  As a team, we will continue to produce good work for the people of Kingsley.  I am very much looking 
forward to this parliamentary year.  I just hope that the standards will rise above those at the current level. 
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DR G.G. JACOBS (Roe) [4.33 pm]:  There is a disadvantage in speaking when everyone is looking at the clock 
and wanting to go home.  However, I know that at least one person will be listening, Deputy Speaker, and that 
my speech will go on the record. 
Dr S.C. Thomas:  Where’s your wife today? 
Dr G.G. JACOBS:  Even she has let me down!  She knew that I was speaking today, so she found something 
else to do. 
I give my condolences to Pam and Jeff Halford, who were patients of mine in Esperance.  They sent their 
18-year-old daughter Lee to a university, which is not in Esperance where Pam and Jeff still live.  Lee attended 
her first lecture at university at lunchtime on Monday, and by Wednesday afternoon she had died.  After the 
lecture on Monday, she had severe vomiting.  She attended a practitioner who diagnosed that she had some 
gastro, which had been fairly rife not only at the university, but also within the community.  She continued to 
vomit and continued to go downhill.  She had two other visits to a practitioner, including one call to a locum who 
diagnosed gastroenteritis.  By Wednesday morning she was in a coma.  By that time Pam had come to Perth.  An 
ambulance was called.  She stopped breathing, arrested, and by Wednesday morning she was deceased.  I tell 
this story only to raise the issue of undiagnosed type I diabetes.  In fact, we hear a lot about type II diabetes in 
the community, which certainly is a slower process.  However, to ensure that Lee’s death has not been wasted 
and has not been in vain, we must be very conscious of type I diabetes in the community and what it can do in a 
very similar manner to that which affected poor Lee.  It is a parent’s worst nightmare.  This young girl, who was 
a champion athlete in the Public Schools Association competition, became sick on her first day at university, and 
within 48 hours she was deceased. 

I will touch on a few issues, and particularly disability services.  It is an issue that is fairly close to my heart 
because I have dealt with it for many years in my life as a general practitioner.  In this state the disability 
services sector seems to be in a state of dysfunction.  I say that essentially for two reasons.  First, the attitude of 
the government to the sector is such that it has delivered seven disability services ministers in two years.  As can 
be seen from the matters that have been raised today, particularly the Corruption and Crime Commission issues, 
this government does not have its house in order and has not had its house in order long enough to establish a 
Minister for Disability Services who knows the portfolio and appreciates the concept of a disability, because no-
one has been in the job long enough.  People working within the disability services sector and people with 
disabilities and their carers and parents are calling for someone to stay in the job for more than just three months, 
or even nine months, so that that person can truly appreciate their problems.  The member for Girrawheen will 
appreciate that this is a significant portfolio with a budget of more than $300 million.  It involves more than 
6 000 people with severe disabilities who need care of some form.  This dysfunctional nature is indicated in a 
couple of areas that I will touch on.  The first is the combined application process for accommodation for 
severely disabled people who need 24-hour care.  The combined application process is a bit like the disability 
services ministers appointed by the government in that it is very much a revolving-door process.  Under the 
combined application process, some 250 people apply for accommodation places in Western Australia every four 
months.  The process involves application forms and paperwork being submitted by over 250 people every four 
months in this state.  Every four months, about 30 to 35 places are offered.  We understand the constraints of 
that.  If that is not bad enough, the remaining 220 or so people left in the revolving-door process have to reapply 
in the next four months, with the same process and with the same paperwork.  They are not automatically 
reassessed in the next round.  A lot of people in the care industry, particularly parents, are most frustrated with 
the process.  They say to me that it is demeaning and that the process frustrates them.  They may have a child 
with severe cerebral palsy who needs 24-hour accommodation.  One of the problems is that the carers are getting 
older; they are in their 60s or even 70s, and the child with cerebral palsy is no longer a child.  We could be 
talking about a person who is 30 or 35 or even 40 years of age.  It is increasingly impossible for those elderly 
carers - mum and dad or just mum or dad - to look after the person who has the disability. 

One of the things I will be recommending that we, as a government, do - when that time comes - is to recognise 
that the process is frustrating and demeaning and is just an endless revolving door.  I understand that significant 
funds will have to be put into the process to get ahead of the game.  More than that, the assessment process is the 
important process.  For elderly people in this state to access elderly care, there are what we call aged care 
assessment teams.  The teams have people with skills - a physician and a nurse - and they assess each patient.  In 
bureaucratic terms they are called “clients”.  I have always had a problem with the fact that bureaucrats call 
people clients because I always call them patients.  Whatever, the client or patient or person who needs the care 
is assessed by a team.  Aside from the paperwork that is submitted every four months in the revolving-door 
system, people are assessed.  The aged person looking for an aged care home, hostel or nursing home or extra 
care is assessed.  The extra care could be in-home care or support such as Meals on Wheels or something to help 
keep a person at home if that is optimal for him or her and that is what he or she wants.  His whole domestic, 
housing and social situation is assessed.  It is about more than just forms being put in the system, which involves 
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a ridiculous combined application process.  The process is not working in this state.  I receive a plethora of calls 
from people caring for disabled people who are saying that the process is not working and that it is demeaning 
and frustrating.  They say that they will never get ahead of the game. 

Ms M.M. Quirk:  I hope you made representations to Mr Brough when he was over here. 

Dr G.G. JACOBS:  I have made representations to Mr Brough.  I might talk about the Commonwealth 
State/Territory Disability Agreement later on in this speech if I have enough time.   

Therapy for young people is a very important issue in this state.  I had a call recently from a Mr Barry Lakeman.  
When the member for Girrawheen was the Minister for Disability Services, she would have almost certainly 
talked to him.  He has a boy, Liam, who is 10 years old.  Liam has cerebral palsy and a brain tumour.  As well as 
that, he has been diagnosed with autism.  He has multiple severe disabilities.  Barry lives in Perenjori.  Not only 
has he been very active in trying to maintain services and now, of course, unfortunately, trying to achieve 
therapy services for Liam, but also he acts for probably 24 other people, about eight or nine of whom are in the 
mid-west, and other disabled children within this state of Western Australia.  
What comes through from Barry and a lot of other people to whom I talk is that there is a major deficiency in 
delivering therapy for disabled kids, disabled adolescents and even disabled adults.  However, let us stick with 
the disabled children for this part of the discussion.  Whether it be occupational therapy, speech therapy or 
physiotherapy, there are significant deficiencies in the delivery of therapy to these disabled people.  In Liam’s 
case, the issue is speech therapy.  Because of his autism, it is very important that he have speech therapy.  
However, he has not had speech therapy for 15 months, which is what I am coming to in this debate.  In fact, that 
therapy has dried up; the service has dried up. 
Whether it be in the country or in the metropolitan area, it is important that therapy be delivered to these people.  
We have somewhat different models for the country and the city.  In the city, the theory was that therapy was to 
be outsourced to Therapy Focus.  In the country, as in Perenjori where Liam Lakeman is situated, therapy is 
delivered by the Department of Health.  There now appears to be an unwritten policy within the health 
department.  With Liam being at school, he has 0.8 of an assistant within the school system to mainstream him 
into the school.  There seems to be an unwritten threshold, and I cannot trace it.  Maybe someone on the other 
side will be able to help me.  If Liam has 0.8 of a full-time equivalent teacher’s assistant from the Department of 
Education and Training for him to be in mainstream education, in a mainstream classroom, that excludes him 
from the therapy that was delivered by a physiotherapist from the health department.  Barry, the father, has been 
grappling with this problem for 15 months.  One of the teachers said of Liam the other day, “I notice that his 
speech has gone backwards.  It is not as good as it was 15 months ago.”  That is not unexpected, because he has 
not been receiving therapy. 

There are important issues in the delivery of therapy.  When I went to the member for Bunbury’s electorate, 
many people in Bunbury came to see me about the issue of therapy for disabled children and disabled people 
generally within the community. 

[Member’s time extended.]  

Dr G.G. JACOBS:  There are many deficiencies in the area of disability and disability services.  I just 
highlighted the ridiculous combined application process and how frustrating that is for disabled people.  I have 
highlighted the significant issue of parents and carers trying to establish therapy for disabled people, whether that 
be speech therapy, occupational therapy or physiotherapy.  These are very important issues.  Disability services 
are struggling with those issues.   

I turn to a couple of issues which have been brought up and which are close to my heart.  I have been thrust into 
the project of deep drainage for dryland salinity.  I am the member for the largest agricultural seat in Western 
Australia, the seat of Roe, which is in the south east of Western Australia, just in case anyone listening has not 
heard me say that before.  A large area of that electorate, particularly in the north west, is significantly affected 
by dryland salinity.  It was very pleasing to hear the Minister for Water Resources announce the formation of the 
Wheatbelt Catchment Council.  Five farmers in Kulin had a significant dryland salinity problem on their 
properties.  They applied to the Department of Agriculture and Food, through the Commissioner for Soil and 
Land Conservation, Andrew Watson, for permission to construct some deep drains for the treatment of salinity 
on their properties.  Mr Watson examined the case and issued a letter to each of the landowners - we will refer to 
them as Luchessi et al for this discussion - saying that there were no land degradation issues in draining salt from 
the land into Dudinin Creek.  Some 12 months later an aggrieved downstream landholder alleged - perhaps quite 
reasonably - that his property was being impacted by salinity.  His creek was now allegedly saline and his 
property was increasingly affected by salinity by the upstream farmers draining their salt onto his property.  We 
have often heard the government say that engineering solutions that can equate to deep drainage in Western 
Australia do not work because they drain salt from one property to another.  I suggest that that does happen.  It 
happens because no-one is taking the lead in this state.  Farmers in small pockets decide to take this issue into 
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their own hands and do what they can to drain salt without having an overview of the problem.  The only way in 
which engineering solutions to drainage of dryland salinity in Western Australia will work is if someone has an 
overview and a plan.  We need to dig the drain from the downside end and dig it upside.  Every landowner has to 
come on board.  If one landowner does not come on board, there  will not be the network and the working model 
that we need in this state.  We need a working model.  My concern with the Wheatbelt Catchment Council is that 
we heard of these engineering initiatives and the feasibility study after the feasibility study had been done.  I 
suggest that the Wheatbelt Catchment Council has the potential to carry out another feasibility study, and not one 
extra metre of deep drain will be dug in Western Australia with this money.  The minister did not quantify the 
funding.  I would be very interested to see what he is committing. 

Mr M.W. Trenorden:  Have you looked at the South Australian legislation? 

Dr G.G. JACOBS:  I have.  In August I went to the Mt Gambier region in the south east of South Australia.  
There is a precedent for deep drainage.  However, there are some important issues that we need to look at and 
address, such as those put forward here.  We do not want to drain salt from one property to another.  We need in 
this state an authority based on the South Australian Drainage Board, which overviews this area.  If we had a 
drainage board, or a body that could coordinate this, we would not have had the stand-off we have in Kulin.  We 
would not have Luchessi et al v Bowie, downstream farmer, in the State Administrative Tribunal.  SAT will not 
solve this problem.  Someone must take a political lead, and take an overview.  The Kulin experience has given 
people opposed to the concept the opportunity to argue that deep drains do not work.  An authority is needed to 
take this on board, plan it, dig some drains and study the model.  We have had enough desktop studies.  We have 
had heaps of desktop studies.  They swallow up $250 000 allocations just like that.  Do we have a model?  There 
are some in the wheatbelt catchment now, but we need to continue those and study them. 

There are issues about salt in the Swan and Canning river catchment, but I believe there are engineering 
solutions.  That can be done properly.  We have debated the Swan and Canning Rivers Management Bill 2005.  
We have heard about all these farmers putting fertilisers on their properties, draining nutrients and phosphorous 
into the river and creating algal blooms.  All the problems are due to what those naughty farmers are doing, and 
they will drain all their fertiliser - and their salt, it now seems - into the Swan River.  This is a Western 
Australian problem.  An area larger than Tasmania is affected by salinity.  Every day in this state, six football 
fields of land go to salt.  That will be a Western Australian problem.  The issue with the Kulin farmers is that we 
have gone back to negotiate with the commissioner, who has now given them a soil conservation order to block 
the drains.  Luchessi et al - the five farmers - spent $150 000 digging deep drains on the proviso, imposed by the 
commissioner, that there were no land degradation issues.  Twelve months later, he changed his tune and said 
that there were land degradation issues and the drains would need to be blocked.  The farmers said that they 
would not block them, because the commissioner had said that they could dig them, and they had spent a lot of 
money.  The commissioner took the farmers to the State Administrative Tribunal.  As I said to the Minister for 
Agriculture and Food, going to SAT will not solve the problems of Luchessi et al, or downstream farmers.   

Mr M.W. Trenorden:  I think there is a solution.  You or I should introduce a private member’s bill based on 
the South Australian legislation very soon.  I have been seriously considering that.  

Dr G.G. JACOBS:  I thank the member for Avon.  There is the Soil and Land Conservation Act 1945.  Section 
32 deals with land degradation issues.  That section is all about not doing things because of what might happen, 
is liable to happen, or could possibly happen.  Section 32 is headed “Service, content and effect of notice”.  The 
soil conservation notice is the issue in Kulin.  The section reads, in part -  

(1) Whenever the Commissioner is of the opinion that as a result of -  

(a) any agricultural or pastoral practices or methods, which have been or are 
likely to be adopted; 

(b) clearing or intended clearing; 

(c) failure on the part of any person to take adequate precautions to prevent or 
control soil erosion, salinity or flooding; or 

(d) the destruction, cutting down or injuring of any tree, shrub, grass or any 
other plant, 

on any land, land degradation is occurring or is liable or likely to become liable . . .  

I suggest that that is heavily weighted against the proactive landowner trying to solve land degradation problems.  
It is heavily weighted against the possibility that we will get any sincere projects to deal with dryland salinity.  
What that is saying is, “Hands off.  You cannot do it.”  I suggest, member for Avon, that there is more than 
766 kilometres of deep drainage in the south east of South Australia.  Admittedly, many of the drains in the 
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lower Mt Gambier area were put in to prevent lowland flooding.  However, the drains in the northern areas of 
South Australia were put in to deal with salinity.  There is a precedent for this.  All the work has been done.  I 
suggest that the Wheatbelt Catchment Council could be just a reinventing of the wheel, with a feasibility study 
and more desktop studies that will cost a lot of money  All the farmers want is a working model for deep 
drainage.  

There is much talk about nutrients such as phosphorus and fertilisers.  In the Shire of Ravensthorpe, a man by the 
name of Gale Williams has established what is known as Nature’s Bounty.  It is just a small village industry at 
this time.  He is processing the tailings from the old Elderton copper mine.  In the late sixties and early seventies, 
the Elderton copper mine was one of the largest copper mines in Western Australia.  Those tailings are being 
processed to produce a fertiliser for all lawn varieties that contains no phosphorus or other chemicals and will be 
safe for our rivers and streams.  It is a slow-release formula and is certified 100 per cent organic.  Therefore, 
there are not only engineering solutions to salinity; there are also scientific solutions in the form of organic 
fertilisers.  We need to promote these in Western Australia.  My electorate in particular also needs industries 
such as this to assist in promoting the region. 

I turn now to the issue of diagnostics in my home town of Esperance.  One of my great friends was a man by the 
name of Alan Matthews.  Alan died just last week.  Alan was diagnosed with cancer through a CT scan.  He was 
on holidays in Swan Hill in Victoria at the time, and he was put through this machine.  He said that it did not 
look very flash, but it did the job and diagnosed his cancer.  He came back to Western Australia and had therapy 
over a period of less than 12 months.  The member for Avon would know Alan.  He was very community 
focused.  He said that if Swan Hill can have a CT machine, why not Esperance.  He has created a community 
foundation.  I will be speaking to the Premier about this matter tomorrow.  I give the Premier his due, because 
with all the problems he has had to face over the past few weeks, he is still willing to find the time to talk to me 
and the head of the foundation about this community project for Esperance.  What we are talking about is a 
partnership between the community and the hospital so that the community will benefit from this much-needed 
scanner.   

Debate adjourned, on motion by Mr J.A. McGinty (Attorney General). 
 


